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for Justice to be able to 
hire additional personnel 
and complete the neces-
sary upgrades to buildings 
and equipment in order to 
maintain the level of safety 
that our inhabitants as well 
as our visitors expect,” Kir-
indongo told Parliament 
when the plenary session 
on the draft 2017 budget 
started on Monday.
  The Justice Ministry was 
granted NAf. 1.4 million 
more for a total of NAf. 
74,187,115 million in 2017. 
However, “this will not be 
enough for us to perform 
the necessary upgrades to 
our Police Force, prison 
and other departments,” he 
said. 
  The Ministry of Justice, he 
explained, requires a mini-
mum of NAf. 90 million an-
nually to meet its budgetary 
needs.
  The Progress Committee 
on Plans of Approach has 
voiced concerns about the 
country’s ability to develop 
the prison to the required 
standard. Not meeting the 
requirements as outlined in 
the Plans of Approach in a 
timely manner could pos-
sibly lead to the Kingdom 
Council of Ministers taking 

measures such as, for exam-
ple, issuing an instruction. 
  Kirindongo said much 
had been published in the 
newspapers about the Jus-
tice system in the last few 
months, particularly about 
the Police Force and the 
prison, and “the perceived 
failure to achieve any prog-
ress in these departments 
considered crucial to our 
society and overall quality 
of life.
  “I say ‘perceived failure’ 
because despite our finan-
cial constraints, the man-
agement of, for instance, 
our Police Force and our 
National Detectives has 
managed to make progress 
in many areas where up-
grade was needed,” Kirin-
dongo said.
  The Ministry of Justice has 
finalised negotiations with 
the unions regarding provi-
sions concerning the legal 
status of Police Force staff. 
The draft documentation is 
now awaiting Government 
approval. Similar progress 
has also been made for the 
legal status of those work-
ing at the National Detec-
tives. The Ministry is now 
working on the documents 
for the staff of the prison.

By Suzanne Koelega

THE HAGUE--Convinced 
that children in Bonaire, St. 
Eustatius and Saba deserve 
the proper attention and that 
the rights of this group have 
to be safeguarded, Dutch 
Children’s Ombudsman 
Margrite Kalverboer will 
draft a report in the near fu-
ture on how to best serve the 
interests of children in the 
Caribbean Netherlands.
  Kalverboer hopes to have 
the report ready by March 
2017. “The report will serve 
as a guideline of what we 
have to do as an institute. 
As the Dutch Children’s 
Ombudsman, I also have a 
task on the islands and it is 
my intention to give content 
to that,” she told The Daily 
Herald on Tuesday.
  The report will be largely 
based on the talks that the 
Children’s Ombudsman had 
with a large number of chil-
dren during her visit to the 
three islands in November 
this year, as well as the some 
250 questionnaires that chil-
dren have completed.
  The majority of these com-
pleted questionnaires came 
from Bonaire, and because 
Kalverboer would love to 
have more input from St. Eu-
statius and Saba, she urged 
the children from these two 
islands to fill in the question-
naire which is still available 
on the website www.kinder-
ombudsman.nl.
  It is important to gather as 
much information as possible 
so the Children’s Ombuds-
man can get a comprehen-
sive overview of the situation 
of children’s rights, how chil-
dren live on the islands, and 
how to make things better 
for this vulnerable group of 
about 5,500. “The report will 
be based upon what the chil-
dren tell us, which things are 
going well and what things 
they want to see improved,” 
said Kalverboer. 
  The working visits to the 
schools in the Caribbean 
Netherlands and the talks 
with the children gave a 
mixed view, said Kalverboer. 

St. Eustatius student Sjerees Timber (centre) answers ques-
tions of Children’s Correspondent Tako Rietveld (right) 
during a presentation of the children’s rights tour of Dutch 
Children’s Ombudsman Margrite Kalverboer (left) in The 
Hague on Tuesday. (Suzanne Koelega photo)

In Bonaire, some youngsters 
were not happy at school 
especially at the vocational 
level where there are prob-
lems with bullying and drugs. 
Some children in Bonaire 
said they had trouble getting 
to school because there were 
no school buses and their 
parents could not always 
take them to school.
  Many children in the Carib-
bean Netherlands said that 
there was little to do for them 
in their free time. “Saba is 
so small that it sometimes 
feels oppressive for children. 
Their world is very small and 
they cannot easily get off the 
island. Sometimes these chil-
dren lack a challenge, per-
spective, and this made them 
seem a bit lethargic,” said 
Kalverboer.
  The Children’s Ombuds-
man was more positive about 
St. Eustatius where she said 
children were doing relative 
well. “Children are working 
on their talents. They want to 
do more with that, and that is 
very positive,” she said. 
  In St. Eustatius, children 
also said that they would 
like to have safer roads so 
that they could ride a bi-
cycle. Kalverboer said she 
had taken note of the large 
potency in St. Eustatius and 
the island’s rich cultural and 
historic heritage. 
  What struck Kalverboer was 
that many children on the 
three islands were not eating 
healthy. Some children indi-

cated that they only ate fruits 
once a month. The children 
said they would love to eat 
more fruits and vegetables. 
Obesity is a serious problem. 
Kalverboer visited supermar-
kets and was shocked by the 
high prices which she called 
“bizarre.”
  Children further stated that 
their parents had little time 
for them. This is the same 
complaint of children in the 
Netherlands, said Kalver-
boer, who on Tuesday pre-
sented the results of her chil-
dren’s rights tour throughout 
the Netherlands including 
the Caribbean Netherlands. 
In the Netherlands, the ma-
jority of the children consid-
ered the high work stress at 
school to be a big problem.
  Also presented on Tues-
day was the fifth Children’s 
Rights Monitor which de-
fined 10 points of concern 
ranging from the access to 
youth assistance and educa-
tion for a specific group of 
children to the combating of 
poverty and the tendency to 
listen too little to what chil-
dren have to say.    
  Children in the Caribbean 
Netherlands also said they 
found it difficult to address 
their issues in an anonymous 
manner because everybody 
knows each other on these 
small islands. Children in-
dicated that they would feel 
more at ease to discuss their 
problems with someone from 
another island who under-

stood their culture, but who 
was more at a distance of 
their community.
  Poverty was not a subject 
that children spoke openly 
about. They said that they 
knew of other children who 
were poor. Yet, in the ques-
tionnaires that were filled 
out some 25 per cent of the 
children indicated that they 
did not always get enough to 
eat and drink. Teachers could 
relate to this problem and ac-
knowledged that indeed chil-
dren came to school without 
a breakfast. In some schools, 
a breakfast is provided to al-
leviate this problem.
  Statia student Sjerees Tim-
ber was one of the invited 
guests at the presentation of 
the children’s rights tour and 
the Children’s Right Monitor 
in The Hague on Tuesday. 
She told the audience, which 
largely consisted of young-
sters, about growing up on a 
small island where everyone 
knew each other and where 
the prices were every high.
  Dutch State Secretary of 
Social Affairs and Labour 
Jetta Klijnsma who was also 
invited to share her views 
specifically mentioned the 
Caribbean Netherlands. “We 
should not forget our chil-
dren on the islands for they 
are part of the Netherlands 
too,” she said.
  Klijnsma praised the Mega 
D initiative in St. Eustatius. 
“I am very impressed with 
Mega D. All children are al-
ways welcome to take part of 
the activities that he and his 
volunteers organise to help 
develop the talents of these 
children. He knows the chil-
dren and knows what they 
need,” she said.
  Organisations such as Mega 
D have her support, said Kli-
jnsma, who explained that 
an additional one million 
euros has been made avail-
able in the Dutch budget to 
help combat poverty and to 
directly assist children on the 
islands. Dutch National Om-
budsman Reinier van Zut-
phen was present at Tues-
day’s well attended event.

Pearl 98.1FM together with the National Institute for Pro-
fessional Advancement (NIPA) and Carl and Sons Unique 
Bakery gave an early Christmas treat to New Start Home. 
The treat comprised a ham, stuffed turkey and bread pud-
ding prepared by NIPA students and their instructor. The 
ingredients for the bread pudding and stuffing were pro-
vided by Carl and Sons. This is the second year the radio 
station has selected this foster home for a nice Christmas 
treat. Mrs. Darnet, a helper at the foster home, thanked the 
radio station representatives Lady Tifa and Lady Destiny.
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